
Firms involved in collapse won’t return to 
Ville Marie, but can bid on other 
Transport Quebec contracts 
By Andy Riga, GAZETTE transportation reporter August 28, 2012 6:08 PM   

MONTREAL - Quebec now says it will not give CIMA+ a contract to repair the Ville 
Marie Expressway and will bar two other engineering firms from bidding on the contract. 

But Transport Minister Pierre Moreau says he has no intention of yanking a $30-million 
contract the same three firms — CIMA+, SNC-Lavalin and Dessau – were jointly given 
to monitor and prepare repair plans for the nearby Turcot Interchange. 

Government-commissioned experts partly blamed the three companies for the July 31, 
2011, collapse of a portion of the Ville Marie tunnel, concluding the repair plan the 
companies prepared was faulty and led to the collapse. 

Quebec is about to launch a $3.45-million lawsuit against the three firms over the 
incident. 

In March, Transport Quebec issued a public tender for a major contract for more repairs 
to the Ville Marie, from the western limit of the tunnel to Papineau Ave. in the east. 

In May, the department advised the bidders that CIMA+ had obtained the contract but the 
process stalled after one of the bidders — it’s unclear which one – sent the government 
notice that it intended to sue over the bidding process. 

CIMA+ was the lowest bidder but the amount of the bid has not been disclosed. 

On Saturday, newspaper reports disclosed that the three companies had bid on the Ville 
Marie contract. (Two other firms also bid — Cegertec-Aecom and Genivar-BPR-EXP). 

In an interview Tuesday, Moreau said he first heard that CIMA+ was slated to receive the 
contract on Monday. He said he immediately ordered the department to cancel the public 
tender and plan a new one. He said CIMA+, SNC-Lavalin and Dessau will not be 
allowed to bid on it. 

“I can’t on one hand be suing these companies for almost $3.5 million and on the other 
give them a contract” to do similar work on the same site, Moreau said. “It doesn’t seem 
logical to me.” 

If the three firms “don’t recognize the work plan they prepared was faulty, we’re not 
going to start on a new project with them,” he added. 



Asked if that means Quebec will cancel the Turcot Interchange contract the same three 
firms have, Moreau said, “No, it’s a totally different site and a contract of a nature that’s 
completely different.” 

In October, Transport Quebec awarded a $30-million, six-year contract to a consortium 
made up of SNC-Lavalin, Dessau and CIMA+ to inspect and supervise repairs to the 
Turcot Interchange. 

Moreau said after the Ville Marie collapse, the three firms “established, to the satisfaction 
of Transport Quebec, that they have taken the necessary measures to ensure a similar 
situation doesn’t happen again on other sites.” 

That’s why the firms can still bid on other contracts, “but certainly not on a site on which 
we have a $3.45-million lawsuit and one in which they don’t recognize their 
responsibility.” 

In a letter last month, the government gave the companies until Aug. 26 to pay the $3.45-
million in damages or face a lawsuit over the 2011 collapse. Moreau said the lawsuit will 
be filed in court in the coming days. 

Officials at CIMA+ and Dessau said the companies would not comment. SNC-Lavalin 
did not return calls from The Gazette. 

At the time of the collapse, construction workers were hydro-blasting the surface of a 
wall that separates the Ville Marie tunnel’s eastbound and westbound lanes.  

A beam and paralumes that had been supported by the wall fell on to the roadway. No 
one was hurt but construction workers and several cars were nearly hit by the 25 tonnes 
of falling debris.  

Along with the three engineering firms, the lawsuit will also target Laco Construction, 
which was doing the hydro-demolition. 

In a July 2012 letter to the companies, Quebec argued there were “serious deficiencies” 
in the work plans prepared by the consortium. Had the consortium performed a “rigorous 
analysis” of its plans, it would have realized too much of the supporting wall was going 
to be removed by, the letter said. 

Quebec said Laco is also to blame because it failed “in its obligation to efficiently direct 
and monitor” the work.  

Moreau said it is unclear when Transport Quebec will issue a new public tender for the 
Ville Marie work. He said there is no rush to do the work since the experts who 
investigated the collapse concluded the structure is safe. 
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